# **Cover Story**

## ANTI-TAX PROTESTS IN KENYA: NO EASY SOLUTIONS

In June 2024, Kenya witnessed widespread anti-tax protests, particularly against the passage of the Finance Bill 2024. The protests, initially peaceful, escalated into violence, resulting in the death of 39 protesters and widespread vandalism. The bill aimed to raise KES 302 billion, the largest increase in Kenya's history, amid high inflation and economic challenges. The government's insistence on passing the bill despite public outcry fuelled distrust in President William Ruto, who had campaigned on a platform of reducing the cost of living. The protests, which started as opposition to the tax hike, evolved into a broader movement against Ruto's leadership. Kenya's economic challenges, including high public debt and sluggish growth, have limited the government's options for addressing the crisis. While Ruto's administration has attempted fiscal consolidation, the protests underscore deep-seated discontent with the political and economic status quo

#### Saurabh Mishra\*

Thousands of uncontrollable protesting youth stormed the Kenyan Parliament, torched and vandalised sections of it on 25 June 2024. Few other government buildings were also put on fire by the enraged masses. Reportedly 39 protesters were killed, hundreds wounded and more arrested in police action by 30<sup>th</sup> June.<sup>1</sup> Similar clashes between thousands of protestors against the passage of The Finance Bill 2024 and police forces took place across cities and towns putting the country in chaos. This is how Kenya Government faced a serious challenge as it planned to increase its annual revenue through the finance bill. The mob demanded revocation of the bill that was approved and passed by the Kenyan Parliament despite wide-scale discontent and protests. The bill intended to mop additional KES302 billion to the treasury, which is the largest ever increase (43 per cent over the previous bill) in the history of independent Kenya.<sup>2</sup>

Anti-tax sentiments gathered momentum since the introduction of the bill in the second week of May 2024, and transformed into huge protests in the month of June.<sup>3</sup> The protests initially were largely peaceful that later escalated into violence due to the Government's

<sup>\*</sup> Research Fellow, Africa, Latin America, Caribbean and United Nations Centre, Manohar Parrikar Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses (MP-IDSA), New Delhi.

intransigence for not acceding to the people's demand, and determination to achieve the revenue increase. Although the government retracted taxes on certain essential items under people's pressure, it simultaneously was determined to tax other items to meet the target. William Ruto, the President of Kenya faced the wrath of the youth and the common *mwananchi* (citizens). The protests that began with the objective of the government dropping the raise in taxes snowballed into a movement against President Ruto despite his refusal to finally sign and enact the bill. Protestors expressed their distrust for Ruto as he had taken a strong line against the violent protestors on 25<sup>th</sup> June, saying the symbols of the State of Kenya were being targeted by 'criminal elements' who had intruded into the protests. For people, it was too late for him to take a U-turn and retract the bill. The issue no more was the financial bill but the deeper underlying structures of the Kenyan politics and economy that President William Ruto represents. This article, therefore, explores the structural reasons for people's rage against the William Ruto Government. It also analyses options available to the government for resolving the crisis and addressing the underlying problems leading to such chaos.

#### What Triggered the Protests?

The Financial Bill 2023 signed and enacted by President Ruto was unpopular for imposing housing levy.<sup>4</sup> The bill was challenged in court which declared it unconstitutional. However, Ruto found another way to bring back the levy through Affordable Housing Bill, 2023.<sup>5</sup> This affected working class as the tax was to be collected directly from their gross salary and income. This led to protests which were primarily organised by political parties in opposition to Ruto Government. However, it is not the case in 2024.<sup>6</sup> No leading

organisation has taken responsibility for the protests. The movement began as small youth agitation that snowballed into mass movement that primarily included millennial students and youth who were later joined by professionals, families and civil society members united with rising costs of living in Kenya.

People were dissatisfied with the bulldozing attitude President Ruto had shown towards the court's decision regarding housing levy and the Finance Bill in 2023. Ruto had shown resolve to increase revenue even if people were not happy with it. To get his way, he was even inclined to not adhering to relevant provisions of the constitution. It was also felt that

the 'public participation' process during consultations on the bill was 'cosmetic', 'inadequate' and 'mockery' of the sovereignty of the people.<sup>7</sup>

The purchasing power of Kenyan consumers is relatively lesser than before. They are compelled either to reallocate spending or consume lesser. High inflation due to prolonged drought and supply chain conditions, because of the Ukraine war, has in general raised the prices of High inflation due to prolonged drought and supply chain conditions, because of the Ukraine war, has in general raised the prices of food, energy and transportation.

The movement began as small youth agitation that snowballed into mass movement that primarily included millennial students and youth who were later joined by professionals, families and civil society members united with rising costs of living in Kenya. food, energy and transportation.<sup>8</sup> Accumulated anger towards the rising cost of living, a consistent phenomenon in relation to increases of income over years, erupted with the new proposed tax regime.

#### The State of Kenyan Economy

Current price GDP of Kenya in 2023 was USD108.92 billion,<sup>9</sup> putting it in the league of ten largest economies in Africa. With a fluctuation between 0.2 and 8.1 per cent, the country was able to maintain an average annual real GDP growth rate of 5.58 per cent during the 15 years (2005-2019) before 2020 (when the global catastrophe of COVID-19 pandemic struck the country leading to a contraction of the real GDP by 0.3 per cent). The real GDP growth rate after the COVID year (during 2021-23) has been 5.9 per cent on an average, which is significantly lower than its agenda 2030 target of achieving an annual growth rate of 10 per cent.<sup>10</sup>

The country however has not been able to register itself among the fastest growing economies in Africa. The average 12-month inflation between July 2023 and June 2024 has been 6.36 percent, showing an improvement from the past.<sup>11</sup> The unemployment rate, which was almost stagnant around 2.8 per cent till 2016, however, has seen an annual rise with an average 0.4 per cent since 2017. The rate of unemployment in the year 2023 was 5.7 per cent.<sup>12</sup>

The 29<sup>th</sup> Kenya economic update released in June 2024 has shown improvements on growth and inflation front. The report, however, expects the economy to slow down slightly and remain around 5 per cent in 2024. Service sector, especially Tourism and finance, is the largest contributor to Kenya's GDP<sup>13</sup> with around 55 per cent share in 2023.<sup>14</sup> Although exports are the third largest contributor in the economy, export-GDP ratio has been falling over the last decade. The export-GDP ratio of Kenya is about one-third of a country with a comparable economy in size. The country faces competition in terms of competitive advantage and has also not been able to add new products of value in its basket for quite some time. Agricultural products, minerals and chemicals are the three largest contributors to the country's export basket.<sup>15</sup> The economy is structured traditionally, and the exports are of low value. The country, therefore, is not able to generate enough revenue to invest or fund developmental projects, leading to accumulation of public debt over years.

#### **Debt Situation and Servicing**

The Kenyan economy, if not fast, grew well above the world average rate of 2.7 per cent in

Kenya's total public debt at the end of financial year (FY) 2022-23 was 72 per cent of the GDP which is estimated to come slightly down to 68 per cent in 2023-24. 2023,<sup>16</sup> and it is not growth but the type of growth in the root of the economy's problems. It is heavily indebted and has few means to increase revenue for debt-servicing and developmental needs. Kenya's total public debt at the end of financial year (FY) 2022-23 was 72 per cent of the GDP which is estimated to come slightly down to 68 per cent in 2023-24. This is, however, still too high in relation to the acceptable standards, and the larger share of borrowings in recent years have come from external sources.<sup>17</sup> President Kenyatta relied on debt led growth as he wanted to capitalise on the status of Kenya as a "frontier market" in Africa. Debt financed grand infrastructure projects that have not yet been able to give much returns have raised questions regarding who benefitted out of these projects.<sup>18</sup> The Kenyan debt to GDP ratio has almost doubled in the last decade as it was only 41 per cent in 2014. The estimated debt servicing ratio for the FY 2023-24 is 5.7 per cent of the GDP, which would stand around 37.9 per cent of the estimated tax revenue.<sup>19</sup> The pressure to remain solvent, therefore, leaves little room to invest in the long-term priority areas for the economy to grow at a faster rate. Requirement to keep the economy growing, catering to people's needs and demand, compels the government to borrow and be trapped in a vicious cycle of debt. Although Ruto Government has shown determination to cut fiscal deficit by increasing revenue through taxation, this has backfired putting his government's survival at stake.

#### **Expectations from William Ruto**

William Ruto, who was sworn in as President of Kenya only two years ago in September 2022, is facing a formidable challenge to keep his government functional. He was elected with a small margin over his major opponent Raila Odinga with 50.49 per cent of votes which was challenged and validated in court later. Many felt that his election was not very popular and was highly contested. Ruto had come to office with a promise of bottom-up Ruto's primary election promise was to bring down the cost of living, which seems to be a distant dream, as he desperately attempted to raise revenue for the exchequer of Kenya through taxation.

agenda for 2022-27, projecting his humble background of "street chicken seller" and a narrative of his rise from the grassroots.<sup>20</sup> He has a trajectory of rise that the common masses can look up to for inspiration. The expectations from President Ruto as a "hustler", however, were much more than others as the common people chose to believe him to be different among the 'legacy' candidates. Despite his association with Uhuru Kenyatta under whom he served as Vice President for nine years, he campaigned on this 'difference' and raised unrealistic hopes. Ruto's primary election promise was to bring down the cost of living, which seems to be a distant dream, as he desperately attempted to raise revenue for the exchequer of Kenya through taxation. He also blamed his predecessor for ruining the economy by increasing subsidies and "avoidable" borrowings. He knew that the country had been "living large and way beyond" its means.<sup>21</sup>

Ruto awakened class issue in the Kenyan politics and termed the main political opponents as leaders with "pedigree" who have inflicted a "state capture" by manipulating institutions of the nation.<sup>22</sup>

This worked for him as the people had been looking for a fresh air in a political environment captured by political legacies. But it meant he would be under acute scrutiny by opposition and all other stakeholders. His steps to collect more for the government coffers to deal with burgeoning debt and deliver his promises were no respite. People looking forward to immediate relief interpreted it as betrayal. The opposition also got the opportunity to settle scores, as Ruto has not been following the tacit consensus among the political elite to protect

the predecessors. There have been action by state agencies against the family members of former President Kenyatta, other opposition members and their assets.<sup>23</sup> The political elite had not expected this. Ruto, therefore, is a target for both, the people as well as the opposition.

#### **General Discontent with Politicians**

The immediate interpretation of attempts to increase revenue through taxes as deceit, is a result of the long-term experiences of Kenyan people. For common *mwananchi*, corruption in Kenya is on "a grand industrial scale" and politicians have used the "state as a site for personal accumulation and enrichment" by marginalising the masses.<sup>24</sup> Kenya stood 126<sup>th</sup> out of 180 countries in list of most corrupt countries in the world in 2023.<sup>25</sup> The changes in the rankings and overall perceptions of corruption in the administration over the years have not been very encouraging. People distrust the politicians and their means of accumulating wealth.

#### **Options for Solution**

The problems of Kenyan economy, although complicated by dismal conditions of the global economy, is "largely homemade." The solutions, therefore, must come out of the Kenyan economic and political decision-making processes. The government has been borrowing and investing in grand public infrastructure like roads, rails, and port, keeping the growth rate steady.<sup>26</sup> But this has not yet given expected returns and acceleration to growth.<sup>27</sup> On the contrary, this has added to public debt.

Increasing exports and harnessing demographic dividend can be other means to accelerate growth. However, governments in Kenya have failed to benefit as their policies could not increase exports and generate jobs or required skills in the available working force.<sup>28</sup> Increasing exports and demographic dividend needs systematic economic and educational reforms that need sustained investments over time.

In 2021, Kenya had to go to the International Monetary Fund (IMF) for stabilising its fiscal conditions.<sup>29</sup> But this is rather a problem than solution in the Kenyan context.<sup>30</sup> Ruto Government, therefore, has planned a "multi-year fiscal consolidation effort centred on raising tax revenues and tightly controlling spending."<sup>31</sup> The strategy has slightly improved the economy in the last financial year with respect to current account balance and fiscal deficit. But public expenditure in a country like Kenya cannot be strictly tightened for long, as this may impede an already stagnated growth or induce political consequences like this

China is the largest bilateral creditor to Kenya. Given the Chinese mercantilist as well as strategic approach regarding their loans, it is not easy to re-negotiate the debt without additional concessions to them. episode of intense protests.

Debt restructuring is another option but it takes time and diplomatic efforts to negotiate. China is the largest bilateral creditor to Kenya.<sup>32</sup> Given the Chinese mercantilist as well as strategic approach regarding their loans, it is not easy to re-negotiate the debt without additional concessions to them. Multilateral financial institutions are also going to take a cautious approach towards any restructuring, as the share of Kenyan multilateral debt is already over 25 per cent.<sup>33</sup> This, too, makes it difficult for the country to get a new round of loans.

Grants are the best option to finance Kenya in the current situation, but they are very limited as developed countries have grown more cautious and circumspect in giving grants due to their own economic and geopolitical uncertainties. Developing countries have limited capabilities even if they resort to providing on account of helping a friendly country or investing in an economy of future currently mired in poor financial governance and decision making. However, in empirical and practical terms, grants have never been a solution to economic problems of a country. The grant component in the Kenyan GDP for the FY 2022-23 was a negligent 0.2 per cent while estimates for FY 2023-24 are only 0.3 per cent.<sup>34</sup>

#### Conclusion

The Kenyan debt crisis reveals that the leadership chose easier, faster and optical rather than robust way to economic growth. The strategy of borrowing to finance growth and development has failed. People have only seen inflation and lack of returns on economically questionable projects. Given President Ruto's involvement in the preceding government as Vice President, expectations from him to be a saviour of the poor were fragile. His strong statements against the protestors, and use of heavy force by police killing many, worsened the crisis. Protestors want Ruto out of office, but they do not have any alternative leadership that could be fundamentally any different. The realistic means to a long-term solution to the Kenyan economic problem is to raise revenue through taxation or other means. All other means than taxation appear to have either reached their economically viable limits or would require further investment and diplomatic efforts involving time and uncertainty. The most robust solution, therefore, is to increase revenue domestically and sustainably, but this can be done only in a calibrated manner in the longer term. Relying heavily on taxing people's needs and daily lives to get immediate results has backfired. Rolling back the Financial Bill 2024 is a move to calm people down, and there is no easy and immediate alternative to taxation. The problem is not Ruto specific, but as President he has to be more creative and defter in exploring the right combination of all possible means of revenue in small measures over longer period of time. He is a victim of the expectations that he had raised to get elected. Not only him, but all Kenyan Governments have to be patient to criticism as they cannot bring the economy back on track immediately with drastic measures.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "At least 39 killed in Kenya's anti-tax protests, says rights watchdog", *The Guardian*, 1 July 2024, at https://www.theguardian.com/world/article/2024/jul/01/at-least-39-killed-in-kenyas-anti-tax-protests-says-rights-watchdog (Accessed on 3 July 2024)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Fredrick Kimotho, "Finance Bill 2024 enters the crucial stage following active public participation", *Delloite*, 18 June 2024, at https://www.deloitte.com/ke/en/services/tax/analysis/finance-bill-2024-enters-thecrucial-stage.html (Accessed on 30 June 2024)

- <sup>3</sup> Jalale Gatachew Birru, "The opposition party led Kenya's 2023 tax protests that's not the case in 2024", *Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED)*, 27 June 2024, at https://acleddata.com/2024/06/27/ the-opposition-party-led-kenyas-2023-tax-protests-thats-not-the-case-in-2024-acled-insight/ (Accessed on 29 June 2024)
- <sup>4</sup> Alex Mathini and Lynet Mwangi, "Kenya: Affordable Housing Bill", *Bowmans*, 29 December 2023, at https://bowmanslaw.com/insights/kenya-affordable-housing-bill/ (Accessed on 30 June 2024). See also: Rodney Muhumuja, "Here's what led Kenyans to burn part of parliament and call for the president's resignation", *Associated Press*, 27 June 2024, at https://apnews.com/article/kenya-protests-president-taxes-economy-8759a7aaaf63483caadba0f89ea1305f (Accessed on 28 June 2024)
- <sup>5</sup> Alex Mathini and Lynet Mwangi, "Kenya: Affordable Housing Bill", *Bowmans*, 29 December 2023, at https://bowmanslaw.com/insights/kenya-affordable-housing-bill/ (Accessed on 30 June 2024). \
- <sup>6</sup> Jalale Getachw Birru, "The opposition party led Kenya's 2023 tax protests that's not the case in 2024", *Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED)*, 27 June 2024, at https://acleddata.com/2024/06/27/ the-opposition-party-led-kenyas-2023-tax-protests-thats-not-the-case-in-2024-acled-insight/ (Accessed on 30 June 2024)
- <sup>7</sup> Alex Kanyi and Billy Oloo, "An overview of the High Court's decision on the Finance Act, 2023: Was it just about the housing levy?", *Cliffe Dekker Hofmeyr* (*CDH*), 8 December 2023, at https:// www.cliffedekkerhofmeyr.com/news/publications/2023/Practice/Tax/tax-and-exchange-control-alert8december-an-overview-of-the-high-courts-decision-on-the-finance-act-2023-was-it-just-about-the-housinglevy (Accessed on 27 June 2024)
- <sup>8</sup> Adan Shibia, "Kenya's cost of living crisis: expert unpacks what's driving it and what should be done", *The Conversation*, 16 October 2023, at https://theconversation.com/kenyas-cost-of-living-crisis-expert-unpacks-whats-driving-it-and-what-should-be-done-215487 (Accessed on 29 June 2024)
- <sup>9</sup> GDP Current Prices, *International Monetary Fund*, at https://www.imf.org/external/datamapper/ NGDPD@WEO/KEN?zoom=KEN&highlight=KEN (Accessed on 30 June 2024)
- <sup>10</sup> Calculations made with the data available on *International Monetary Fund* website, at https://www.imf.org/ external/datamapper/NGDP\_RPCH@WEO/KEN?zoom=KEN&highlight=KEN (Accessed on 1 July 2024)
- <sup>11</sup> Calculations made with the data available on *Central Bank of Kenya website*, at https://www.centralbank.go.ke/ inflation-rates/ (Accessed on 28 June 2024)
- <sup>12</sup> "Unemployment, total (% of total labour force) (modelled ILO estimate) Kenya", *World Bank Group*, at https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SL.UEM.TOTL.ZS?locations=KE (Accessed on 29 June 2024)
- <sup>13</sup> "Kenya's Economy Exhibited Robust Growth in 2023 Despite Persistent Challenges", World Bank Group, at https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2024/06/05/kenya-afe-economy-exhibited-robust-growth-in-2023-despite-persistent-challenges#:~:text=This%20is%20according%20the,financial%20services%20contributing%20the%20most.
- <sup>14</sup> "Kenya: Share of economic sectors in the gross domestic product (GDP) from 2012 to 2022", *Statista*, at https://www.statista.com/statistics/451143/share-of-economic-sectors-in-the-gdp-in-kenya/ #:~:text=In%202022%2C%20the%20share%20of,sector%20contributed%20about%2055.06%20percent. (Accessed on I July 2024). See Also: Mwarange Dennis Njiru, *Service Sector-Led Growth in Kenya*, A Research Paper Submitted to the Department of Economics and Development Studies in Partial Fulfilment of the Requirements for the Award of the Degree of Master of Arts in Economics of the University of Nairobi, 2020, p. 3.
- <sup>15</sup> Kenya Economic Update, Edition-29, *World Bank Group*, June 2024, pp. iv & 18.
- <sup>16</sup> "GDP Growth (Annual %)", *World Bank Group*, at https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ NY.GDP.MKTP.KD.ZG (Accessed on 30 June 2024)
- <sup>17</sup> Kenya Economic Update, Edition-29, World Bank Group, June 2024, p. 12.

## Africa Trends

- <sup>18</sup> Judy Mwende, "List of Top Construction Projects in Kenya 2024", *Construction Kenya*, at https://www.constructionkenya.com/999/major-construction-projects/ (Accessed on 30 June 2024)
- <sup>19</sup> Kenya Economic Update, Edition-29, World Bank Group, June 2024, p. 10.
- <sup>20</sup> Daniel Sirmoi, "Hard life for 'hustlers' who sold chicken with DP William Ruto", *The Sunday Standard*, at https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/entertainment/county-nairobi/article/2000198319/hard-life-for-hustlers-who-sold-chicken-with-dp-william-ruto (Accessed on 27 June 2024). See also: Ayenat Mersie and Katharine Houreld, "Kenya's Ruto: From village chicken seller to president", *Reuters*,16 August 2022, at https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/kenyas-ruto-village-chicken-seller-president-2022-08-15/ (Accessed on 27 June 2024)
- <sup>21</sup> Moses Nyamori, "Governing by excuses: President Ruto's struggles with unfulfilled promises", *Nation*, 12 November 2023, at https://nation.africa/kenya/news/politics/governing-by-excuses-president-ruto-sstruggles-with-unfulfilled-promises-4430806 (Accessed on 27 June 2024)
- Peter Lockwood, "Kenya unrest: Ruto awakened class politics that now threatens to engulf him", *The Conversation*, 3 July 2024, at https://theconversation.com/kenya-unrest-ruto-awakened-class-politics-that-now-threatens-to-engulf-him-233796 (Accessed on 4 July 2024)
- <sup>23</sup> Patrick Gathara, "Ruto unmasked: Breaking the rules of Kenya's game of thrones", Al Jazeera, 25 July 2024, at https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2023/7/25/ruto-unmasked-breaking-the-rules-of-kenyas-game-ofthrones (Accessed on 25 July 2024)
- <sup>24</sup> Mersiha Gadzo and Nils Adler, "Kenya finance bill updates: Tear gas fired at protesters after Ruto U-turn", *Al Jazeera*, 27 June 2024, at https://www.aljazeera.com/news/liveblog/2024/6/27/kenya-finance-billprotests-live-protesters-ready-for-new-demonstrations (Accessed on 28 June 2024)
- <sup>25</sup> "Corruption Perceptions Index 2023", *Transparency International*, at https://www.transparency.org/en/cpi/ 2023 (Accessed on 30 June 2023)
- <sup>26</sup> Brian Oruta, "Major infrastructure projects that will change the face of Kenya", *The Star*, 27 December 2021, at https://www.the-star.co.ke/news/2021-12-27-major-infrastructure-projects-that-will-change-the-face-of-kenya/ (Accessed on 1 July 2024) See also: "Kenya: Five Largest Construction Projects Started in Q1 2022", *Global Data*, at https://www.globaldata.com/data-insights/construction/kenya five-largest-construction-projects-initiated-in-2090452/ (Accessed on 10 July 2024)
- <sup>27</sup> Karoline Eickhoff, "Chinese Mega Projects in Kenya: Public Controversies around Infrastructure and Debt in East Africa's Regional Hub", *Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik*, 5 May 2022, at https://www.swp-berlin.org/ en/publication/policy-brief-04-chinese-mega-projects-in-kenya (Accessed on 29 June 2024)
- <sup>28</sup> María Laura Sánchez Puerta Et Al., Kenya: Capturing Skills Requirements and Assessing Skills Gaps in the Modern Economy", Jobs Working Paper Issue No. 17, World Bank Group, at https:// documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/295641532463546573/pdf/128788-STEPESKenyaWorkingPaperFinalMayFULL.pdf (Accessed on 2 July 2024) See also: Francis Gitau, "Kenya's looming problem that is bigger than our debt and corruption", *Linkedin*, 22 October 2023, at https:// www.linkedin.com/pulse/kenyas-looming-problem-bigger-than-our-debt-corruption-francis-gitau See also: Mark Talmage-Rostron, "Skills supply and skills demand in the Kenyan economy", *Nexford University*, 10 November 2023, at https://www.nexford.edu/insights/skills-supply-and-skills-demand-in-the-kenyaneconomy (Accessed on 2 July 2024)
- <sup>29</sup> Antoinette M. Sayeh, "IMF Executive Board Approves US\$2.34 Billion ECF and EFF Arrangements for Kenya", *International Monetary Fund*, 2 April 2021, at https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2021/04/02/pr2198kenya-imf-executive-board-approves-us-billion-ecf-and-eff-arrangements (Accessed on 28 June 2024)
- <sup>30</sup> Shola Lawal, "What do the IMF and foreign debt have to do with Kenya's current crisis?, *Al Jazeera*, 7 July 2024, at https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2024/7/7/why-are-kenyans-angry-with-the-imf (Accessed on 7 July 2024)

### Africa Trends

- <sup>31</sup> Martin Mühleisen, "Kenya's fiscal troubles are largely homemade. Now the country is running out of options", *Atlantic Council*, 8 July 2024, at https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/uncategorized/kenyas-fiscal-troubles-arelargely-homemade-now-the-country-is-running-out-of-options/ (Accessed on 10 July 2024)
- <sup>32</sup> Jacktone Lawi, "China dominates list of lenders to Kenya by country", *The Star*, 14 June 2024, at https:// www.the-star.co.ke/business/2024-06-14-china-dominates-list-of-lenders-to-kenya-by-country/ (Accessed on 28 June 2024)
- <sup>33</sup> "Staff Report for the 2023 Article IV Consultation, Sixth Reviews Under the Extended Fund Facility and Extended Credit Facility Arrangements, Requests for Augmentations of Access, Modification of Performance Criteria, Waiver of Nonobservance of Performance Criteria, Waiver of Applicability of Performance Criteria, and First Review Under the Resilience and Sustainability Facility Arrangement – Debt Sustainability Analysis", International Monetary Fund, 17 January 2024, at https://www.elibrary.imf.org/view/journals/ 002/2024/013/article-A003-en.xml#:~:text=Kenya%20has%20benefited%20from% 20sizeable,percent%20(Text%20Table%202). (Accessed on 29 June 2024)
- <sup>34</sup> Kenya Economic Update, Edition-29, World Bank Group, June 2024, p. 12.